TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

December 9, 2008

Present:  Town Council members Barbara Early, Mike Turner, Tim Turner, Ruby Clark, Roger Bradley, Roberta Lyle.

Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Lawyer Tom Simons, Town Sgt. Damon Propst, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham. 
Guests:  Ernie Reid, Glasgow Fire Department Acting Fire Chief; James McFadden; Marissa McClanahan; Roger and Sarah Funkhouser; Jeff Rankin, Glasgow Town STP Supervisor; Armond Falgoust, Glasgow Town Public Works Supervisor; Roberta Anderson from The News-Gazette
Meeting called to order by Mayor at 7PM.

Public Comment:  
1. Marissa McClanahan – stated the Town Manager’s e-mail address on the website is not correct.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated the link is wrong and this will be corrected.

Review of Minutes:  
1. Ruby Clark – stated on page 3 of minutes for November 2008 meeting that she said                 , not Mayor Sam Blackburn.

2. As there were no other corrections, motion was made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roberta Lyle to approve minutes for November 2008.   Motion carried.                   
Consideration of Bills:
1. Ruby Clark questioned if the Verizon phone bill for the Glasgow Town Police will now be $99 per month and to be used for business only.  Town Manager stated this is correct. 

2. Motion made by Roberta Lyle and seconded by Ruby Clark to pay all bills.  Motion carried.

Committee/Commission Reports:
1.  Parks and Recreation Committee – Roberta Lyle stated there are minor 
repairs needed at Bill Knick Memorial Park.  Someone is coming to Centennial Park to check the soil for trees that need to be replaced.  There are boards and benches in Centennial Park that need repairing.

Armond Falgoust, Public Works Supervisor questioned if the repairs should be made now or get prices and bring back to Council.  Town Manager stated if it is under $250, they can go ahead with the work.  Mr. Falgoust stated they want to go back to using redwood, and it’s a little over $250 at Lexington Hardware.  Town Manager said to go ahead with the repairs.

Police Activity Report:
1. Sgt. Propst stated the Christmas parade went very well, it was just 
cold.

2. Ruby Clark asked why Sgt. Propst gave out more warnings than 
tickets.  Sgt. Propst stated he had a heart.  He stated if people are honest and respectful they get a warning, but if they are beligerant they get a ticket.  Ms. Clark stated that tickets are more revenue for the Town, and Sgt. Propst stated it is not his job to bring revenue to the Town but to enforce the law.  He also stated that tickets do not always bring in money, it depends on the state code.  Ms. Clark asked Sgt. Propst if he had a copy of his court appearances and Sgt. Propst stated they are on his schedule, usually once a month.  Ms. Clark asked Sgt. Propst if the Town’s Attorney, Tom Simons goes to court with him and Sgt. Propst said he does not.

Old Business:
1. Inmate Cleaning crew – 6th Street and 7th Street – Town Manager stated will have to contract with the State again.  Ruby Clark questioned if the Town has the funds for this.  Motion made by Ruby Clark to finish work on 7th Street and get someone do work on 6th Street.  Seconded by Tim Turner.  No vote taken.  Roger Bradley asked if the Town needs to get permission from the railroad to clean at 6th Street.  Town Manager stated Mohawk will not clean, the railroad will not clean, so it is the Town’s responsibility to keep it clean if no one else will, and that the same thing happened on Shenandoah.

Mayor Blackburn stated CSX cleaned about 10 years ago.  Town Manager Spitzer stated Norfolk Southern will not do it, but we can contact them again before we do it.  Ruby Clark made motion to finish 7th Street, seconded by Roberta Lyle.  Motion carried.
2. Street & Light Committee – Town Manager Spitzer stated a street light was requested on Shawnee Street.  There is a pole about 50 yards from an existing street light and the new light could be put on this.  The cost to do this is about $100, but will not help with light on the rest of the street where wanted it.  The cost is $550 - $700 to put one in middle of block.  Roger Bradley stated the policy is to put them on a corner, not in the middle of a block.  Barbara Early questioned if there is money for a new pole.  Town Manager stated would have to see what funds are going to be needed for the STP first.  Mayor Blackburn questioned if we should put a light on the existing pole or put a new pole in.  Barbara Early stated that if it was put on the existing pole, it would not be serving the purpose and would be throwing money away.  Barbara Early stated this should be tabled for now until have funds for it.
3. Delinquent taxes – Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town has received about 

30% from the list sent out from Town Attorney Tom Simon’s office, approximately $5,000.  Town Manager stated we are still getting money in, and that a second mailing has not been sent out yet.  Barbara Early asked when would go to the next step.  Town Manager stated that they are still coming in regularly and that when it settles down, will send the second mailing out.  Town Attorney Simons stated to the Town Manager to let him know when he was ready to proceed with the next mailing.

New Business:
1. Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department – Acting Fire Chief Ernie Reid gave the 
yearly report for the Fire Department.  Mr. Reid stated that Richard Spangler had retired as Fire Chief and Ricky Taylor is the new Fire Chief.  Mr. Reid stated they will hold elections in February 2009.  One of their fund raisers, Bingo, was cancelled due to non-support from the company.  Another fund raiser sent out 2,300 letters requesting support and of those 87 were returned with $4,220 coming in.  They are in the process of raising money to buy new uniforms, remodeling the meeting room and bathrooms at Station #2, and fixing a leaking roof at Station #1.  Their incoming funding for 2008 was $187,502.27 - $50,000 from a grant, $63,000 from Rockbridge County.  They paid out over $225,000 in 2008 putting them in the hole for the first time.  They had to spend $91,000 in equipment which was mandated by the State and is due next year.  Truck payment is $23,000 on new truck.  Vehicle maintenance was $28,000 and spent $9,000 on fuel.  Ruby Clark and Mike Turner both thanked Mr. Reid and the Fire Department for their invaluable work and support in the community. 

(The Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad will be at the January 2009 meeting.)

Old Business – street light:
1. James McFadden – a street light was needed on Hotel Hill.  Mr. McFadden 

stated his wife called Dominion VA Power and was told there is a maximum number of street lights allocated for Glasgow and that Glasgow was under that maximum so the light was put in at no charge.  


      Mr. McFadden questioned why the list for delinquent water/sewer payments 


      was getting longer and the number of cars without decals was growing.  Town 


      Manager Spitzer stated residents have to pay personal property taxes before 


      get their decal.  The Town Manager stated residents are allowed two months 


      with no water payment and then the third month water is cut off if there has

      not been payment.

New Business – continued:
1. Drought indicators – Jeff Rankin, STP Supervisor, stated these are how much water is used, how much water is available, how to conserve water for droughts per the Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ).  The Regional Plan includes Alleghany County, Bath County, Lexington, Buena Vista, The Maury River Service Authority, Glasgow, Covington, and Rockbridge County.  There is a State index DEQ goes by and Glasgow has an indicator in town.  Glasgow Town staff, the Town Manager, and Town Council would say what stage need to go to, and they would put into action.  There must be a Town Ordinance to do this.  DEQ needs to know when it is approved and when the Ordinance was made.  Example:  Watch – volunteer; Warning – volunteer; Emergency – would go along with the state and whatever the Governor decided.
Glasgow is working with the Upper James Water Supply Plan and with the Central Shenandoah Planning Commission.  They have a sample from Warren County which has all the necessary parts which are already approved by the State of Virginia.  DEQ wants to have this in place by March 2009.  The Central Shenandoah Planning Commission will put together and then let each local governing body decide.  

Town Attorney Tom Simons stated would have to have a public hearing after get back from the Central Shenandoah Planning Commission to announce the new ordinance.

Town Manager Spitzer stated the only thing the Town of Glasgow could enforce are watering the lawn, washing the car, not serving water in restaurants unless asked for.  

Mr. Rankin stated DEQ has said they would come to public meeting(s) if they are needed.

Next step, Town Council needs to get together to decide on indicators and possible responses to each stage.  The Town Manager will go through and gather information and bring back to the next Council meeting in January 2009.

2. Future STP Projects – STP needs 2 isolation valves and 3 check valves.  Life 
of a check valve is 15-20 years.  Two check balances collapsed.  They are located in a confined space so aren’t able to work in that area and they are down to one pump.  Dan Cranston has agreed to fix this month.  The cost is approx. $14,000.  If the last pump goes out, the sewage will go into the river or back up.

Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated there needs to be a pump on standby in case the one being worked on would go out.

Mr. Rankin stated Dan Cranston can get it done between now and the first of the year.  He stated the check valves can be here in three days and would start work the next Monday, December 15.

The Town Manager stated he would have to look at the Town’s funds.  Rockbridge County will only pay for capital improvement that is state mandated.

Motion made by Roberta Lyle and seconded by Ruby Clark to accept the bid from Dan Cranston and go ahead with the work on the STP.  Motion carried.


      Ruby Clark questioned how many years were left to pay on the waste water 


      treatment plant.  Mayor Blackburn stated there were two years left.  Mr. 


      Falgoust stated that the plant is 20 years old and that what is being 


      experienced is just the beginning.  He stated that the sump pump was fixed 


      just this day.

3. LAVA Class – Mr. Rankin stated that in 2009 the state of Virginia will adopt 

an ordinance that all small towns and small treatment plants less than 10,000 gallons must have an accredited lab.  Mr. Rankin stated Glasgow’s application is finished and has been sent in, and that DLS (???) will be here by September 2009 to check ours.  Cost is $             and accreditation is good for two years.  Mr. Rankin stated that Glasgow will have to be audited every year by an outside source.  He continued that all workers have to do individual tests when requested by DEQ or EPA, checking their techniques and methods.  He stated that this must be done twice a year to ensure that everyone is trained correctly.

Ruby Clark asked where the class would be held.  Mr. Rankin stated the class would be in Richmond, would last 8 hours and cost $140, and he would get a certificate at the end of the class.  Ruby Clark made a motion to send Mr. Rankin to the one-day class in Richmond at the cost of $140.  Mike Turner seconded.  Motion carried.
4. Rockbridge Regional Library – Town Manager Spitzer stated he had received 

a letter from Steven Drasye, Business Manager of the Rockbridge Regional Library requesting their annual appropriation which is $4,500.  Roberta Lyle made a motion to give them their annual appropriation, seconded by Ruby Clark. Motion carried.

Other Business:
1. Question was raised as to how to present Don Austin his resolution.  This 
should have been done in August at his retirement.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he would find out how to contact Mr. Austin and give him his resolution from the Town of Glasgow.

2. Mr. Simons stated he had the resolution ready to be signed for Richard 

Spangler, past Fire Chief for Glasgow’s Fire Department.

3. Ruby Clark stated that when a Town employee attends a class they should 

come before Council when they finish to report how they did, and that if required by Council and do not pass, would not have to repay class fees to Town.
4. It was stated that there are 2 electrical poles leaning, one at corner at BB&T, 

and the other one in the park.  Request was made to have Dominion Virginia Power contacted to look at these.

5. Ruby Clark thanked everyone who worked on the float for the Christmas 

parade and that the Town should do another one next year.

6. Mike Turner stated he was glad Sgt. Propst had a heart and that he wouldn’t 

want him giving tickets 60- and 70-year old people.

7. James McFadden told Council that the companies who use our STP for 

dumping sewage should be charged a fee.  Mr. McFadden was told that they are billed every time they use the STP.

8. Ruby Clark thanked Fine Points Salon for the use of their trailer for the

Town’s Christmas float.  Ms. Clark also stated that someone has been stealing some of the Town’s flags.

Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roberta Lyle to go into Executive Session to discuss personnel.  Motion carried.

Motion made by Roberta Lyle and seconded by Roger Bradley that only thing discussed in Executive Session was personnel.  Motion carried.

Motion made by Roberta Lyle and seconded by Ruby Clark that Mayor Blackburn be the interceder between Sgt. Propst and Town Manager Spitzer for 3 months and then the issue be revisited.  Motion carried.

Was stated that an e-mail would be sent to Larry Spangler for the nice job he did organizing this year’s Christmas parade.
Meeting adjourned at 8:43 PM.

Executive Session:

Motion made by Roger Bradley and seconded by Mike Turner to go into 


Executive Session to discuss personnel issues.  No opposed, motion carried.


Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to go out of Executive 

Session.  No opposed, motion carried.


Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roger Bradley that there was 


nothing other than personnel issues discussed during Executive Session.

Other Business – continued:
1. Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roberta Lyle to give a 1 ½% salary increase to Ryan Spitzer and Jane Higginbotham as they have passed their six month probation period.  This will amount to $675 for Mr. Spitzer and $300 for Mrs. Higginbotham.
2. Regarding motion made earlier in the evening from Ruby Clark regarding the 

September and October phone bills for the Police Department, Ms. Clark again brought her motion up.  There was no second.       
      

3. Ruby Clark stated that there is a Christmas bonus of $100 for each Town 
Employee in this year’s budget.

4. It was stated that there is no amount in this year’s budget for this year’s 

Christmas party.  It was stated that the amount spent would depend on where

to go.  There were no objections to Roberta Lyle’s suggestion to go to

Family’s Inn.  The date decided was Friday, December 19th @ 6:00 PM

5. It was stated that the Christmas Parade will be Sunday, December 7th @ 4 PM.

6. Roger Bradley asked about the sample police report in the November Town 

Council packet.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated that this is from 

Lexington and that it is the best he could find.  He stated that the Lexington

Police Department is accredited by the state of Virginia.  He stated he would

make some adjustments as all the categories do not apply to us.  Sgt. Propst

stated that he didn’t think daily reporting is necessary, that this would be

excessive.  He stated he would however do a daily gas/mileage log and keep

this in the police vehicle.  He stated he would make a copy each week for the Town Manager. 

7. Ruby Clark questioned about the town employees keeping up with gas and 

mileage.  Town Manager Spitzer stated they already turn receipts in to Town 

Hall and that he has now told them to write the mileage on the receipt every  

time they get gas.

8. Roberta Lyle questioned if Sgt. Propst needed to be told he would have to pay

the overage on September and October phone bills.  Town Manager Spitzer stated that both bills were around $250 each month and before that the normal monthly bill was around $74.  Mayor Blackburn suggested wiping the slate clean and to go with part of the motion made earlier by Ruby Clark to increase
Sgt. Propt’s phone plan to unlimited for $99 per month.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to go to unlimited minutes for the Police Department phone for $99 per month.   No opposed, motion carried.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:35 PM by Mayor Blackburn.
